STUDENT CONFERENCE 2013 
MAKING A DIFFERENCE: A NETWORKING EVENT FOR PSYCHOSOCIAL ONCOLOGY PhD STUDENTS

A bright and sunny Wednesday 3rd July 2013, saw a group of very passionate and dedicated PhD students gather in Oxford for the 2nd annual PhD Student Conference.
Surrounded by the gothic architecture, the history, the culture of learning and the hopes and aspirations of countless scholars throughout the centuries within this “City of Dreaming Spires”, someone commented: “Who could not be inspired here?”... 

Well our gathered students certainly displayed inspiration as they came together for this networking event, organised by BPOS, to give them the opportunity to present their research projects briefly in a friendly, supportive and interactive environment. The emphasis of the day was to give students a chance to discuss their projects, highlight difficulties and share experiences. Doing a PhD can be an isolated, lonely experience fraught with deadlines, delays and dilemmas, and giving the group the opportunity to meet and “tell their stories”, we hoped would allow them to share tips, give advice and generally support each other.

The group was made up of both 1st and 2nd year students and provided a good mix of experience. We had 3 speakers with diverse topics aimed at further motivating the students in different areas of research practice. Prof Eila Watson, our genial welcoming host at Oxford Brookes University, started the day with an excellent talk on publishing and disseminating research findings. She encouraged students to start thinking of opportunities to publish throughout the course of their project (not just concentrate on publishing the “end of research findings”), to gain experience and, overall, to look at disseminating their research at every opportunity. Dr Andy Turner completely succeeded in keeping the students avidly interested (and awake!!) after the lunch break with his talk on the “HOPE” project and how research has been applied and translated into use in the “Real World” – making a difference to the lives of cancer patients today.
I did a brief talk about what I am most familiar with…patients! Two longstanding patients under my care, allowed me to share their stories, reminding the group of why they set out to do psychosocial oncology research in the first place…“to make a difference” to these brave individuals.

However, the emphasis of the day was, without a doubt, the students and their projects. Each had the option of presenting a 5 minute overview of their study in whatever form they felt most comfortable. Despite a few initial nerves, with the friendliness and support of the audience, every one in the group stood up and spoke. Any anxieties simply melted away once they started - only the dedication, motivation and passion shone through, despite the difficulties many faced with submissions, recruitment, data collection and deadlines…Time was set aside to ask questions, comment and provide advice or reassurance where necessary. Talking through shared challenges was, no doubt, beneficial to all.

The research topics were universally outstanding in calibre, diversity and relevance to ultimately improving the lives of cancer patients. We cannot wait to see these young researchers become the big published names in Psychosocial Oncology in the future!

A huge THANK YOU must go to my co-organisers Eila Watson and Brooke Swash for all their hard work, to Nick Hulbert-Williams, our BPOS chairman, for being ever present, ever enthusiastic, ever with-camera-in hand… and mostly to all our wonderful students of the 2013 conference for making the day what it was! 
We are all already eagerly looking forward to the 2014 Summer Students Conference!

Some of the feedback from this year’s conference:

“The diverse topics made the day beneficial, and they were broad enough to be of importance to all the students attending, no matter the different projects. I am glad I was able to network with other students, and I feel it has been positive for my outlook on my own project in context of the research community”
“Interesting to hear what else is being researched. Also very good to present as at first year level we have few presentation opportunities within the uni as these are mainly aimed at people who are further along with their studies.”
“…interesting and useful tips on publishing.”
“Useful to get feedback and talk to others about recruitment issues. Good to have a day of listening to what others are doing in this area”.

“It was really beneficial to meet other PhD students and to have the opportunity to discuss our research and to learn from each other. Also, I have had some difficulties with recruitment but it was reassuring to hear that other people have had similar experiences…”
“I think the day ran really smoothly. The timings worked really well as there was enough time for the speaker sessions, for everyone to talk about their research and then still have lots of time for networking.”
“I really enjoyed the event and would definitely recommend it to Psychosocial Oncology PhD students.”
We also got feedback for suggested topics for our future events: Watch this Space for Dates!!
“Applying for grants or post doc funding in the area of psycho oncology”
“Maybe something around policy decision-making/historical changes (from government and also other national bodies such as NCSI/Macmillan). Or on literature reviews (universal to everyone no matter what their topic!)...Or work-life balance – maybe as some sort of interactive workshop (what does everyone do to switch off/cheer up after a difficult day)”
“I would benefit from an opportunity to understand how first time researchers who have either finished their PhD/ research or are close to have felt when conducting the ‘field work’, and when interacting with the cancer survivors. I enjoyed the ‘human side to oncology talk’ and feel that this could build on that by hearing others’ experiences of how they have seen this human side in the context of their PhD.” 

Please feel free to contact me by email (below) if you have any queries or comments about this conference (or next year’s conference!)
                                                                             Dr Carey MacDonald-Smith
                                                                      Associate Specialist Medical Oncology

                                                                     carey.macdonald-smith@wales.nhs.uk
